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Afterward, Park and Hossler stayed
in touch, still to this day exchanging
holiday cards each December and text
greetings on Fourth of July, their anni-
versary of sorts.

“We’ve shared so many life journeys
together, my divorce, her being a grand-
parent now,” Park said, “my new wife,
and now, my promotion and her retire-
ment. It’s very special.”

“We’re each other’s success stories,”
Hossler said.

“I consider him a friend as well as a
colleague, maybe? Probably more of a
friend who saved my life,” she said.

“I don’t know if I would’ve survived
without him. Whatever touch he has
helped me survive.”

‘Do I have to?’

Park also learned early on it’s just as
important to help patients die. Espe-
cially if that patient is part of his family.

One of his very first patients was his
then-wife’s grandmother, who had a
larger-than-life personality, gave big
loving hugs and spoke in a thick Italian
accent that Park liked to mimic. 

Her name was Yolanda Jaksetic, but
like his wife, Park called her “Nona,” a
term many second- and third-genera-
tion Italians in America call their grand-
mothers.

Nona had breast cancer, and she
went through dozens of rounds of che-
motherapy.

At a family gathering in New Jersey,
Nona looked up at Park and asked, “Ben,
do I have to keep taking this?”

It broke Park’s heart.
“If the therapy is worse than the dis-

ease, we’re not doing right by the pa-
tient,” he said.

Still, Park had a tough time visiting
her months later in hospice.

“That was one of the most harsh and
saddest things to see. I knew her and
saw her when she was full of life and en-
ergy,” he said.

“The feeling of helplessness was

twofold — we didn’t have any more ther-
apies to offer her in a safe and effective
manner. And I didn’t know how to han-
dle the situation, how to best offer her
comfort outside of her treatment.”

On the treatment side, Park thought,
“We’ve gotta do better.”

Park is grateful he is doing better
with compassion and empathy for dying

patients.
“What I learned is, being there means

a hell of a lot for patients. It really does
take a self-selected individual to really
understand that role and to really do it
well. And it’s really important.”

Reach Brad Schmitt at brad@tennes-
sena.com or 615-259-8384 or on Twitter
@bradschmitt. 

Cancer survivor Elaine Hossler and her husband, Paul, with their oldest
grandson, RJ, on a 2021 Disney cruise. SUBMITTED PHOTO 

Yolanda Jaksetic, the late then-
grandmother-in-law of Dr. Ben Ho
Park, incoming director of the
Vanderbilt Ingram Cancer Center. Dr.
Park called her “Nona,” Italian for
grandma. She died from cancer in 1999
at age 60, when Dr. Park was a young
oncologist at the Hospital of the
University of Pennsylvania and was his
initial inspiration to work in breast
cancer research. SUBMITTED PHOTO

Continued from previous page

“Alma W. Thomas: Everything Is
Beautiful,” on view at the Frist through
June 5, is a welcome balm to our weary
souls. And this is no accident. Thomas
was a revolutionary artist and educator
who cultivated beauty and creativity in
all aspects of her long life. And she was
dedicated to bringing that same energy
into the lives of others, as well. 

“Alma Thomas really wanted her art
to do something for people,” said Seth
Feman, co-curator of the show and dep-
uty director for art and interpretation
and curator of photography at the
Chrysler Museum in Norfolk, Va. “She
often used the term “beautify,” which to
her didn’t just mean to make something
pretty or nice; it had more gravity than
that.”

Feman, who will soon step down
from his position at the Chrysler Mu-
seum to become the Frist’s new execu-
tive director and CEO in April, co-curat-
ed the show with Jonathan Frederick
Walz, director of curatorial affairs and
curator of American art at the Columbus
Museum in Columbus, Ga. They wanted
the exhibition to showcase not only the
larger narrative of Thomas’ life, but also
the tenacious spirit of creativity and
service she brought to everything she
did.

“Creating beauty was a weighty,
world-changing mission to her,” Feman
said. “She believed that beauty could
provide a way for anyone to transcend
or improve their life circumstances. This
comes through in her work and life and
hits home for so many people right now.” 

Thomas is best known for her color-
ful, shimmering abstract paintings that
resemble mosaics or stained glass. She
started making them in the 1960s after
38 years of teaching art in Washington,
D.C., schools. In 1972, at 81, she became
the first African American woman to
have a solo exhibition at the Whitney
Museum of American Art in New York
City. Before that, she was the first grad-
uate from Howard University’s fine arts
program in 1924. Later in 2015, she be-
came the first Black woman to have a
work of art featured in the White House
Collection. 

But as the exhibition at the Frist em-
phasizes, there is a lot more to Thomas’
story. The show features more than 160
works, including selections of her fam-
ous abstract paintings plus rarely seen
works, letters, photographs, costume
designs, marionettes, sculptures and
furnishings. The show also includes re-
creations of Thomas’s distinctive
graphic dresses and a new documentary
about her life and career. 

“This is the largest gathering of Alma
Thomas material on public view since

she passed away in 1978,” Walz said.
“Previous Alma Thomas shows have
been about half the size of the Frist’s
and have more or less focused on her
most famous late period. Our show
traces a much longer arc of her life and
artistic pursuits. It’s probably a once-
in-a-generation kind of exhibition.”

“She has so many interests, from gar-
dening, music, and theater to puppetry
and fashion,” Feman said. “She inter-
weaved them in an interdisciplinary
way that can cross-pollinate and appeal
to lots of different people. She’s so ap-
proachable, but you can always discover
something new in and through her.” 

One landmark show was at Fisk

The exhibition also highlights the
hallmark exhibition Thomas had at Fisk
University’s Carl Van Vechten Art Gal-
lery in Nashville in 1971. Organized by

David C. Driskell, the legendary African
American artist and art historian who
was the chair of the art department and
director of the art gallery at Fisk from
1966-1977, the show paved the way for
her rise in the art world. Driskell wrote
letters to the Whitney Museum urging
them to show Thomas’ work. 

“Her Fisk show was major, even more
so than the Whitney in a way, because of
its scale and the careful attention Dris-
kell gave to it,” Feman said. “It’s a testa-
ment to Driskell and Thomas’ longtime
friendship.”

Despite Thomas’ successful art ca-
reer, she considered teaching to be her
greatest legacy. To highlight her 35-year
tenure at Shaw Junior High in Washing-
ton, D.C., and to celebrate art teachers in
our own community, the Frist organized
the companion exhibition, “Nashville
Art Teachers: Beyond the Classroom.”
The show features an array of work by

elementary, middle and high school art
teachers in Nashville who have gone
above and beyond to get themselves and
their students through the challenging
circumstances of the COVID-19 pan-
demic. It will be on view through Aug. 28
in the Conte Community Arts Gallery.

The Frist’s other current exhibitions
include “On the Horizon: Contemporary
Cuban Art from the Pérez Art Museum
Miami,” on view through May 1. It fea-
tures around 70 works by 50 Cuban art-
ists of multiple generations, including
María Magdalena Campos-Pons, pro-
fessor of fine arts at Vanderbilt Univer-
sity; Yoan Capote; Los Carpinteros; Te-
resita Fernàndez; and Zilia Sànchez.
The work on display was drawn from
one of the largest public collections of
Cuban art in the U.S. and explores the
physical, social and political landscape
of the island and its diaspora. 

Also on view is “LeXander Bryant:
Forget Me Nots” through May 1, a multi-
media exhibition by the Nashville-
based artist that explores themes of
perseverance amid adversity, family
structures and bonds, economic in-
equality, community activism and
more. 

Frist showcases beauty through 
the life and works of Alma Thomas
Melinda Baker
Special to Nashville Tennessean
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Untitled art by Alma W. Thomas, ca. 1968, acrylic on cut, stapled and taped
paper. STEVE AND LESLEY TESTAN COLLECTION, AS CURATED BY EMILY FRIEDMAN FINE ART

Alma Thomas with students at Howard University Art Gallery. THE COLUMBUS

MUSEUM

If you go
What: “Alma Thomas: Everything is
Beautiful” 

Where: Frist Art Museum at 919
Broadway, Nashville

When: Through June 5; hours are 10
a.m.-5:30 p.m. Thursdays-Saturdays
and 1-5:30 p.m. Sundays 

Tickets: $15; $10 for seniors and
college students; $8 for military; free
for members and and those 18 and
younger 

More info: https://fristartmuseum.org 

"Wind Dancing with Spring Flowers,"
1969, by Alma Thomas; acrylic on
canvas. HOOD MUSEUM, DARTMOUTH COLLEGE
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